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Minutes of the Trust Board 

Tuesday 11 November 2008

in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Ms Chloe Cox
	Deputising for Patrick Mitchell

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Stephen Nussey
	Interim Medical Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In Attendance:
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Acting Director of Strategic Development

	
	Mr Jean-Pierre Moser
	Director of Communications


	Apologies:
	Mr Patrick Mitchell
	Acting Chief Operating Officer 

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation

	
	
	Action

	08.96
	Chair’s Opening Remarks
The Chair welcomed members of the public and staff to the meeting and explained that this was a meeting in public and not a public meeting.  Time had been allocated at the end of the meeting for questions.  

The Chair welcomed Jean-Pierre Moser, Director of Communications to his first Board meeting and also Cathy Lovatt, visiting from Nottingham University Hospital Trust.

The Chair thanked Chris Streather for his contribution to the Board, and wished him well as he was about to start a 12 month secondment to S E London.  The Chair mentioned that local PCTs had referred to Dr Streather as one of St George’s best ambassadors, and she hoped that this would continue.  
	

	
	
	

	08.97
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	08.98
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(08)5

The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 16 September 2008.  
The updated Board action plan was noted.  Mike Rappolt asked whether there was a target date for the deferred Research and Development progress report.  David Astley reassured the Board that the joint strategy was being developed with SGUL but that delays had resulted from discussions about Darzi recommendations for Academic Health Care Centres and the local initiative to develop an Academic Health Science Network.  Sean Hilton added that a key event had been the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) investigation of clinical trials last year which had resulted in staffing changes in the R&D office.  Progress had been reviewed at a follow-up MHRA visit and a further visit to review the SGUL and SGHT joint sponsorship arrangements was planned for the New Year.

The Chair requested a report for the January 2009 meeting.

Mike Rappolt asked about the R&D budget.  Richard Eley explained that loss of income arising from changes in funding arrangements would need to be made up with income generated through funding of specific research projects.  Professor Paul Jones, Director of Research and Development, had been working closely with Finance colleagues.
	P Jones

	
	
	

	08.99
	Matters Arising
	

	
	
	

	08.99.1
	Theft of Laptops  Minute 08.86.2.9

Graham Hibbert asked if David Astley had clarified whether data protection legislation had been broken.  Mr Astley confirmed that no such legislation had been broken, and that relevant notifications had been made to meet statutory requirements.
	

	
	
	

	08.100
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(08)86
David Astley referred to the Annual Health Check Rating for 2007/08, which had been discussed at the last meeting, and confirmed that the Board’s thanks had been passed to staff.

The Trust had deferred implementation of its Integrated Clinical Information Programme (iCLIP) to go forward with the national IT programme, until roll out to other London Hospitals, currently the Royal Free and Royal London, is working satisfactorily.  This will also ensure greater preparedness at St George’s.

St George’s had submitted a bid to become a Trauma Centre at the beginning of October and the Healthcare for London (HfL) inspection team had visited the Trust on 23 October.  The next stage was expected to be announced soon.  David Astley thanked Jane Barnacle, General Manager for Trauma Services, and Robert McFarland, Clinical Director for Trauma, for their excellent preparation of the bid and for the HfL visit.  

Wandsworth Teaching PCT had launched a pre-consultation on the future of health services in S W London, and information was available.  
	

	
	
	

	08.101
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	08.101.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	08.101.1.1
	Healthcare for London Reconfiguration of Stroke Services – St George’s bid – TB(08)97 
Chloe Cox presented the report.  St George’s stroke and neurosciences services are key elements of the clinical services strategy and are held as examples of good practice.  Healthcare for London (HfL) had started a bidding process for stroke services and trusts were invited to bid for ‘lots’ that covered three levels of care.  St George’s intends to bid to be a provider of TIA (transient ischaemic attack), stroke, and hyper acute stroke services in South West London.  An implication for the Trust is that the bid is to serve a larger population, and it is hoped that another hospital in S W London will also become a hyper acute stroke unit (HASU).  It is anticipated that an additional 10 hyper acute stroke beds will be required.  There will be significant challenges to recruit specialist nurses.  A CT scanner will be required in A&E, and that is in progress.  The tariff is currently under review and a revised model is expected.  The deadline for bids is 14 November, with a view to full implementation by April 2011.  HfL will complete a consultation exercise in the New Year, alongside consultation for provision of Trauma Centres in London.  

During discussion it was noted that the Trust would need to review its portfolio of services and agree priorities, which would be worked through with the Clinical Management Board.  As St George’s develops its specialist services there will be a need to work more closely with local DGHs to ensure efficient use of capacity across S W London.

Tariff issues were discussed.  Chris Streather reported that HfL was working with PCTs about funding increased costs.

The Board supported the proposed bid, on the understanding that a full business case would be put to the Board if the Trust is successful.
	

	
	
	

	08.101.1.2
	Renal dialysis satellite units - Contract Award - TB(08)93
Chris Streather presented the paper, requesting approval of a tender award for provision of renal dialysis satellite units by Frensenius Medical Services Ltd.  The award would be made by Epsom & St Helier on behalf of itself and St George’s Healthcare NHS Trust.  The proposal was a victory in effective procurement and collaboration between the two trusts and Frensenius has a long record of providing excellent services and good value for money.  

Mike Rappolt expressed surprise that a contract of this size was not split and awarded to two suppliers in order to reduce risks.  Chris Streather responded that there were few providers available with the required expertise and experience and that the correct choice had been made.

Mike Rappolt also asked about residual risks to the Trust if projected volumes of work are not achieved and Chris Streather replied that risks would rest with the provider.

The Board formally approved the proposed tender award for provision of renal dialysis satellite units.
	

	
	
	

	08.101.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.101.2.1
	Update on Wolfson Redevelopment Project – TB(08)103
Mike Bailey presented the report.  A project group, under the direction of a steering group, had identified existing and future demands for the rehabilitation services provided at the Wolfson Centre.  The project group has also been negotiating with the PCT regarding the St George’s tariff, which is only just over 50% of that paid to another local unit.  The fabric of the Wolfson Centre is in need of refurbishment to meet existing demand and to cover increased demand that will arise if the Trust’s bid to become a major trauma centre is successful.  The services are also required for some cancer patients.  Nine options ranging from minor refurbishment to a complete rebuild were assessed and prioritised.  Costs are being finalised for the favoured options:  either £11m for refurbishment or £17m for part refurbishment and part rebuild, to meet current standards.

It is hoped the Wolfson Foundation will contribute to project costs, having offered to match the Trust contribution at the previous estimate of £10m.  

Sean Hilton asked about timescales, and how this would fit in with the application for St George’s to become a stroke centre.  Chloe Cox confirmed that this had been taken into account in planning the bid.

Geraldine Walters asked about analysis to decide the optimum size for a neuro rehabilitation centre and profitability.  Trudi Kemp had modelled activity.  There are currently 22 beds, and 50 will be required to meet increasing demand by 2012/13.  Provision at other centres was mentioned:  the centre in Putney deals with neuro disability, which serves a different patient group, and the centre at Queen Mary’s Hospital has a lower level of expertise than the Wolfson centre.  It had been decided that there would be no benefit in outsourcing neuro rehabilitation.

The Chair thanked the steering group for work completed so far.
	

	
	
	

	08.101.2.2
	Urgent Care Review – Performance Improvement Plan - TB(08)99
David Astley reported progress with implementing the plan and confirmed that this was a systems-wide issue including involvement with primary and social care, thus covering the whole emergency care pathway.  Initial work is having a positive effect on the timeliness of patient care.

There has been primary care investment in A&E for more senior supervision at busiest times.  Systems improvements have been introduced for medical teams to ensure that, when a decision is made to admit, arrangements are put in place to get the patient into the right bed.  Work has also been done to identify peak periods and appropriate staffing levels.  

Sean Hilton referred to tariff issues whereby the Trust is not fully reimbursed full costs for treating additional emergency patients.  David Astley confirmed that the tariff was under review and would be increased, and in the meantime there had been primary care investment in the service.  However, it is recognised that whilst the PCTs had undertaken to manage demand attendances continued to increase.  

Mike Rappolt referred to the fact that the improvement plan resulted from a complete patient pathway review, and asked about progress with implementation of actions by primary and social care partners.  David Astley confirmed that primary care practitioners were being made available to avoid unnecessary admissions;  however, there had been no reduction in the number of admissions.  Significant investment was being made in primary care and provision of intermediate care, although it was unclear whether this had resulted in fewer admissions.  In addition, demographic changes took place as people move into the area with an expectation of medical care being provided by hospitals rather than GPs. 
	

	
	
	

	08.102
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	08.102.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	08.102.1.1
	Towards Foundation Trust Status – TB(08)105

David Astley confirmed that proposals had been discussed across the organisation, and were designed to ensure that management structures ensure more business like management as St George’s moves to become a foundation trust.  It will facilitate introduction of service line management in which each clinical specialty will have income and expenditure attributed.  Services will need to be managed in a way that enables them to operate efficiently and ensure high quality service provision across the Trust.  It is also important to ensure that clinical staff are engaged in management with a standard approach across the Trust.

Mike Rappolt welcomed the paper and said was an excellent move forward.  He asked that the telecoms function be considered in a way that ensures its management is integrated across the Trust with a single point of responsibility.  David Astley reported that information technology would transfer from the Finance Directorate to the Chief Operating Officer and that a Trust-wide approach would be taken.

Geraldine Walters commented that reference to the GNC should be to the Nursing and Midwifery Board and that accountability for clinical quality and safety decision making for nurses is with the Assistant Director of Nursing.

Graham Hibbert referred to the need for the devolved structure to be supported by robust and efficient Trust wide corporate processes such as purchasing and invoicing.

The Board welcomed and ratified the proposals.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.1
	Trust Performance Report – TB(08)102
Chloe Cox presented the Performance Scorecard report.

8495 patients had been seen in A&E during September, with an average of nearly 300 patients each day.  The Trust had achieved 98.25% against the 98% 4 hour waiting time target.

In quarter 2, 130 operations were cancelled, compared to 295 in quarter 1, which is acceptable;  96.7% had been admitted within 28 days.

Non medical appraisal rates had slipped below trajectory and divisions have been encouraged to improve this position.  A project manager is employed to increase focus across the Trust.

Mixed sex bays was reported as red.  Although there have been improvements an action plan is in place to further address priority areas.

Sean Hilton queried why complaints were not included in the report.  Geraldine Walters responded that complaints were no longer a key national target but that the Trust had decided to monitor this as a local target through the Governance Committee structure.  

Graham Hibbert felt that the green rating for financial sustainability appeared misleading and clarification was given that this related to projected year end position.  Mr Hibbert felt it would be helpful if the rating reflected the current month’s position.

Mike Rappolt commented on the number of KPIs for which status could not be confirmed and asked when these would be available.  Naaz Coker responded that progress was being made and that there should be agreement how each of the indicators will be measured.  David Astley requested that this situation be resolved by the January 2009 meeting.

Paul Murphy commented that the report was improving, and that progress was evident.  Problems were being identified as financial rather than clinical performance.
	P Mitchell

	
	
	

	08.102.2.2
	Assurance Framework and review of Top Ten Risks  - TB(08)87
Geraldine Walters reported that the Trust’s top ten risks were those incorporated within the Assurance Framework.  

A new process had been introduced for Executive Directors to review risks every two months, before going back to the Governance Committee as part of the monitoring process.  Three risks had changed from red to amber and one from amber to red.  There were currently 7 red risks.  No new risks had been added to the assurance framework and none had been deleted since the last report.

Comment was made that the a red rating for failure to implement the iCLIP programme appeared harsh as this was due to external factors and the Trust had plans in place.

Mike Rappolt had found the report helpful as it clearly highlighted the top risks faced by the Trust.  However, he felt that the report could be improved through the addition of consequences of not resolving risks and actions being taken to mitigate risks.  Geraldine Walters did not believe it was appropriate to add more detail as this was a high level report for the Board, and specific items were addressed through other Board papers.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.3
	Annual Audit Letter  - TB(08)88
David Astley reported that the Annual Audit Letter had been to the Audit Committee.  The letter provided a commentary on the Trust’s performance last year and set out actions to be taken in the current year.

The Board accepted the Annual Audit Letter and associated actions identified for the Executive.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.4
	Financial Performance Report – TB(08)101
Richard Eley presented the report, which showed a move from a £2.6m overspend position in August to a £4.4m overspend in September.  There had been income corrections in renal medicine and neonatal ITU activity totalling £1.1K and under-performance in cardiac specialties.  The Trust was preparing a comprehensive overhaul of financial feeder systems to ensure such errors are eliminated in future.  Energy costs had risen significantly to overspend by £238K.

In order to improve the business process, a system to register supplier invoices upon receipt is being introduced in two phases.  Phase one relating to non-purchase order invoices, mainly for agency staff was introduced in July.  In phase two, invoice registration for purchase order invoices will be implemented in month 7.  This will help achieve a proper income and expenditure base.  Performance of the financial recovery plan is monitored on a monthly basis.

The Chair highlighted the increasing activity and income.  Richard Eley explained that the impact of additional activity is tracked, and this indicates that more activity generates more cost.  David Astley added that issues relating to recording of activity were being analysed.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.5
	Report from the Finance and Investment Committee – TB(08)104

Graham Hibbert reported that the Finance Committee receives more detailed information in its papers, and confirmed that the Committee is content with the level and quality of information provided.

The Finance Committee had focused on two points.  First, a risk that the Trust will not achieve the forecasted year end position of £1m surplus.  The Committee recognised and encouraged steps being taken to address this;  however, it was agreed that the Executive would advise in December when they will decide whether or not the year-end position is achievable, and when the likely outcome will be reported to NHS London.  

The other need is to review productivity to get to the long term target in the cost recovery plan, which though very detailed mainly consists of one off items.  It is important to have robust information systems, with key commercial processes, that accurately predict financial outcomes 
	

	
	
	

	
	There was detailed discussion about the current financial position and what can be done to improve the on-going position. 

Paul Murphy and Naaz Coker asked about clinical commitment to addressing the financial situation.  The Medical Directors, Geraldine Walters and Trudi Kemp all confirmed the high level of commitment across the Trust.  Clinicians are more engaged and there is a responsive attitude at Clinical Management Board meetings.  However, the situation is complex, as more activity generates more cost and over-performance receives a lower tariff.  The emergency tariff, or example, reduces to 50% for over-performance.  In diagnostics there are block contracts, and no additional funding for extra work.  Overall there is a good level of understanding and awareness amongst doctors.

Naaz Coker highlighted the need to manage short term pressures.  All hospitals are subject to national tariffs, and some local tariffs need re-negotiation.  To make ongoing financial surpluses riskier medium term solutions may needed.  

Paul Murphy reminded the Board that the Trust’s business is provision of patient care and this needs to be balanced against the need to manage finances in a business like way.  This is a hard message to communicate.  Mike Rappolt and Graham Hibbert added that clinical coding and systems for recording activity must be robust, and that where necessary block contracts must be re-negotiated so that the Trust is not disadvantaged.

David Astley confirmed that the Executive shared the Finance Committee’s concerns about the variability of performance, at a time when clinical staff are increasingly busy.  Richard Eley and Patrick Mitchell are reviewing feeder systems and processes that record and report activity and would report to Board in January 2009.  It is important to understand what lies behind reported activity and that managers and clinicians are involved in the processes.  Mr Astley stressed that an accurate budget for 2009/10 must be set by 1 April.  The root and branch review of information systems in the Trust should diminish the impact and possibility of surprises in the future.
	R Eley/

P Mitchell

	
	
	

	08.102.2.6
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(08)95
Geraldine Walters introduced her report which showed that no deaths had been associated with hospital acquired Clostridium difficile.  There was one death in October in which C diff had been mentioned, but this patient had been infected in the community prior to hospital admission.
The second part of the report related to the NHS Contract and Patient and Public involvement indicators.  Actions were reported and would be developed further in liaison with Wandsworth PCT.  At present there are no financial penalties for non achievement of indicators, although failure to deliver outcomes could result in requests for remedial action plans from the PCT, and failure to produce these might result in future financial penalties.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.7
	Maternity Services Improvement Report - TB(08)92
Geraldine Walters presented the report, which reported progress with the maternity services action plan, implemented in response to the findings of the Healthcare Commission review of maternity services, reported to the Board at the last meeting.  Overall progress had been only adequate, due to a shortfall in management posts to drive the work forward.  Now that posts have been filled, an acceleration in progress is expected over the next two to three months.  National funding was allocated for maternity services and NHS London had asked the Trust to work with the local PCT to report how that money has been invested.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.8
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(08)96
Sean Hilton reported on a positive Governance Committee meeting in October and highlighted that reporting processes were improving.  Continuing progress is being made with investigating Serious Untoward Incidents (SUIs) and implementing actions.  A second audit of matters arising from SUIs had been completed, which showed that 77% of actions had been implemented.  An action plan is in place to address outstanding actions, half of which are short-term.  Responsibilities have been revised and divisional governance structures and risk committees will oversee implementation of SUI recommendations.  Progress will be reported to the Governance Committee regularly.

A key item at Governance Committee meetings is the review of Standards for Better Health performance and update of the Assurance Framework.  A new mechanism has been put into place in which the Executive review the Assurance Framework every two months and report back to the Governance Committee.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.9
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(08)106
Ros Given-Wilson highlighted key points from the report.

A project to ensure compliance with the European Working Time Directives ((EWTD) for junior doctors is progressing.  At present 77% of rotas are compliant, and 100% compliance by August 2009 is predicted.

On information governance, about 80 – 90% of Trust laptops had been encrypted and 540 encrypted USB sticks have been issued.  Full control will stop access to Trust data via non-encrypted laptops and USB sticks, at which point those who have not complied with requirements are expected to come forward.

Further detail was given about new Consultant appointments.  The orthopaedic post is for upper limb surgery and emergency trauma, and is part replacement and part new funding.  Similarly the Nephrology post has been part new funding and part replacement of an Associate Specialist post.  A decision had been made to invest in infection control with the creation of the new consultant post.  The radiology posts had been funded through a business case to support the Trust in its bid to become a Trauma centre;  the two replacement appointments had replaced locum posts with substantive appointments.  The General Surgery post, whilst a replacement, provides a second bariatric surgeon to support service development.  The post for plastic hand surgery had been covered by a locum and is now funded through additional work.

David Astley confirmed that all new consultant posts are subject to the business planning process.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.10
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(08)89
Mike Bailey reported that in addition to the fortnightly CMB meetings, every 3 months or so an extended CMB meeting is held, to which a wider range of clinical leaders is invited.  This provides an opportunity to feedback decisions, such as review of the capital programme and progress with projects and has provided valuable two-way dialogue.

CMB meetings had engaged clinicians in finding solutions to such things as meeting requirements for independent advocacy for vulnerable adults and improving the provision of single-sex accommodation.  There had been mature discussion about challenging issues.
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.11
	Report from the Audit Committee and Executive Action Plan – TB(08)100
Mike Rappolt outlined the detailed report from the Audit Committee:

· Decontamination and contractual arrangements with Decon Sciences had been raised in the past, and was reviewed by the Audit Committee again in September.  The recommendation to the Board was that lessons learnt are acted upon, and that the Board assures itself that all 3rd parties that operate on Trust premises have appropriate contracts in places, with demonstrable ownership at Executive Director level.  Procurement and lease arrangements had been discussed in the reserved part of the meeting earlier in the day.

· A preliminary report on the Kingfisher Project had been received and a full Internal Audit report would go to the next meeting.

· IT and the electronic communications strategy had been discussed, and the Committee felt that development was at an early stage.  There was concern over the fragmented nature of communications across the Trust and the Committee had recommended that the Executive bring to the Board a Trust-wide policy for the management of information, information systems, information technology and telecommunications as soon as possible.

· A report with limited assurance had been received from Internal Audit on Health & Safety which indicated that policies had not been reviewed and updated promptly.  A plan has been put forward to address issues raised and the Committee recommended that the Executive monitors implementation closely.

· Salary overpayments continue to be monitored and this is improving month by month.  Monitoring by the Audit Committee will continue until the end of the financial year.

· The Auditors Local Evaluation (ALE) score showed an improvement.  However, the External Auditor had commented that “scope remains to strengthen arrangements in other areas, in particular relating to internal control.”

· The Counter Fraud Manager continues to make good progress, and a plan for the remainder of the year was approved by the Audit Committee.

· In summary, there had been a series of Internal Audit reports, excluding reports of financial assessments, which had given limited assurance or partial assurance, in 7 of 10 reports from Internal Audit.  External Audit had expressed concern about this.  The Audit Committee felt this pointed to systemic weaknesses in internal control within the Trust (excluding the Finance Department) and recommended that the Board ask the Executive to examine the overall area of internal control and to report back to the Board with their findings.

An action plan was provided by the Executive Team:

1.  Decon Sciences – need to have effective contracts in place:  

· The Trust will have contracts in place for all its income transactions.  This is a major piece of work as there are few if any currently in place.  It will require additional resources.

· The Trust will soon have a Commercial Directorate in place to manage income relationships.  To deal with expenditure relationships the Trust needs to permit the procurement department to have full authority to this area.  There needs to be significant culture change

2. Procurement

· Central procurement is desirable:  The Trust will need to change its management arrangements for procurement.

· Enforcement of procurement procedures, and introduction of supply chain management:  There will need to be substantial cultural and technical changes in order to achieve this objective.  It will require full support from the Board.

3. IT strategy and Telecommunication strategy – Trust wide policy for management of information systems, IT and Telecommunications strategy to be brought to the Board by the Executive.

4. Health and Safety:  Executive to keep the implementation of H&S policies under review and report to the Audit Committee.

5. Salary Overpayments:  Executive to keep the area under review.  There is a Project Board in place to monitor implementation of the overpayment action plan.  To be reported to the Audit Committee
	R Eley

Dec 2009

R Eley

Dec 2009

D Astley

Jun 2009

D Astley

Dec 2010

P Mitchell

June 2009

N Deans

On-going

H Gordon

Mar 2009

	
	
	

	08.102.2.12
	Safeguarding Children and Young People Annual Report – TB(08)90
Geraldine Walters presented the Annual Report, which confirmed levels of supervision, in that named and designated professionals are in place.  Ruth Meadows, Assistant Director of Nursing, is the named nurse for Safeguarding Children, and Dr Peter Green was appointed last October as the designated doctor, jointly appointed with Wandsworth PCT.  

Training takes place as part of the Trust induction process, and additional training is given in some areas.  However, this needs to be extended to areas that do not feel they deal with children.  Take up is monitored.  

The Trust needs to be aware of changes in national policy, and this year the Child Protection Register was replaced by lists held by each Borough.  Every child’s death is reviewed by a Team, chaired by Ruth Meadows.  The report also highlights changes in private fostering.

Processes for Safeguarding Children are now being applied to vulnerable adults in response to the Mental Capacity Act and training for Board members has been arranged for April 2009.

The Board commended Ruth Meadows on her excellent work with co-ordinating safeguarding for children both in the Trust and with external organisations.  Sue Cooper was similarly commended for co-ordinating the care of vulnerable adults.
	G Walters



	
	
	

	08.102.2.13
	Infection Control Annual Report  - TB(08)94
Peter Riley, Lead Infection Control Doctor, presented the Infection Control Annual Report, which showed a substantial improvement against indices for hospital acquired infections.  However, there were areas where the Trust could do better, particularly with regard to Clostridium difficile.  

There had been 23 episodes of MRSA bacteraemias in 2007/08, compared to 87 episodes in the previous year, which equated to a 74% reduction, which was better than the Department of Health 60% target.  Particular success in the General ICU was highlighted as there had been no episodes in nearly two years.  The number of cases had decreased through improved hand hygiene, decolonisation therapy and isolation of patients.  New testing regimes had been introduced for high risk patients.

There had been a 14% reduction in the number of patients with Clostridium difficile, against the agreed 10% target.  However, compared with other London trust’s St George’s rates were still high.  The Department of Health has introduced a national target to reduce C diff rates by 30% by 2011.  If the improvements at St George’s continue the reduction will be 40% over the three year period.  Actions to reduce infections have included early diagnosis of patients, and improved cleaning of areas where infected patients have been cared for.  St George’s also implemented a rolling deep cleaning programme prior to the Department of Health requirement.

In addition to MRSA and C diff there were a number of other hospital acquired infections that would need to be addressed with new indices for all bacteraemias, ventilator associated pneumonia, catheter related urinary tract infections and surgical site infections.

The Chair congratulated the Infection Control Team on excellent progress during the year and for strong leadership across the Trust.

Ros Given-Wilson referred to the new consultant appointment in microbiology.  Peter Riley confirmed that the new post would allow improved antibiotic stewardship, increased ward rounds and a general increase in audits and surveillance.

Mike Rappolt asked J-P Moser if the Trust was capitalising on its excellent work in Infection Control and publicising successes.  Mr Moser confirmed that he was working with Geraldine Walters to develop a communications plan.  David Astley added that the infection control team had published an article in the Lancet which presented work relating to increased tests and congratulated the team on their success.  
	

	
	
	

	08.102.2.14
	Updated Board Register of Interests  - TB(08)91
The following interests had been declared by new Executive Directors:

· Mr Patrick Mitchell, Acting Chief Operating Officer, is Vice Chairman of the charity Interact Worldwide 
· Mr Jean-Pierre Moser, Director of Communications, is an unpaid Committee Member of the Chartered Institute of Public Relations (CIPR) Health & Medical Group 
In addition, Naaz Coker, Paul Murphy, David Astley, and Geraldine Walters had updated their entries.
	

	
	
	

	08.103
	OPERATIONS
	

	
	
	

	08.103.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.103.1.1
	Care and Environment progress report – TB(08)98
Neal Deans presented the progress report.   The Majors area in A&E had been refurbished to provide a more professional environment for staff and a more pleasant atmosphere for patients.  The Norman Tanner unit has been provided with capacity for 9 additional haemodialysis stations.  Pathology modernisation was part of the Turnaround programme and is a good example of transformation as service is provided in a more efficient environment.  The deep cleaning programme has been completed and is now a continuous rolling programme.

The Chair asked if refurbishment in the pathology department had resulted in improved phlebotomy areas.  David Astley responded that phlebotomy areas had not been included.  At present many people come to hospital for tests that could more appropriately be taken in the community and this was being discussed with PCT colleagues.  
	

	
	
	

	08.104
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
There was not other business to discuss.
	

	
	
	

	08.105
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	08.105.1
	Two questions had been received from Councillor Peter Dawson, relating to the Bolingbroke Hospital Site.

The first question related to internal features at the Bolingbroke and whether they would be maintained and preserved in situ when current services are re-located.  In particular, Councillor Dawson was concerned about the future of nursery rhyme tiles, a Swedish marble entrance hall and the ‘hall of remembrance.

David Astley reported services would transfer from the Bolingbroke to the St John’s Therapy Centre in December, and that a range of closing events had been arranged at the Bolingbroke.  Opportunities would also be available for people to see the new accommodation at St John’s.

With regard to internal features at the Bolingbroke, Neal Deans assured the Board that the Trust would be mindful of the way the building is maintained when services are moved from the building.  However, the Trust could not give assurance that the items referred to would remain in situ as the future of the site had not yet been decided.  Nevertheless the items mentioned would be assessed and valued by the Trust’s Arts Officer and removed and re-located as and when appropriate.

Councillor Dawson also wished to know whether the Trust would support an application to English Heritage by the Friends of the Bolingbroke that the hospital and its internal features be listed.

Neal Deans responded that it will be for English Heritage to decide on the architectural merit of the site.  The role of the Trust is to ensure that, as a public asset, either maximum receipt is received if the site is disposed of or maximise benefit is achieved if the site is re-developed.  The Trust would consider advice from English Heritage.  Naaz Coke commented that this topic had not previously been discussed by the Board.
	

	
	
	

	08.105.2
	Hazel Ingram had submitted two questions.

Neal Deans responded to a question about the renal dialysis satellite units and non emergency transport arrangements.  Mr Deans expressed his thanks to the Forum for their report and confirmed that the Trust would respond to comments in the report.  He then confirmed that GSL would continue to transport non-emergency patients.  He also commented that when A&E attendances and emergency admissions are high the pressure on GSL increases as patients are discharged at short notice to vacate beds for very sick patients.  Confirmation was given that most renal dialysis patients do not use the patient transport lounge.  It was also confirmed that renal patients are often taken home at the same time as other patients who live in their locality.  Chris Streather added that in the future it is hoped that satellite dialysis units will be provided in more locations so that patients will have shorter and easier journeys.

Richard Eley clarified a statement in the October Finance Committee minutes relating to 750 posts in the Trust.  At the Finance Committee Mr Eley had explained that the financial challenge could be equated to 750 posts.  However, there were no plans to reduce staffing by that number.  The Trust will continue to face financial challenges and the transformation programme would result in service re-design that will change the way some people work so that services are provided in a more efficient way.
	

	
	
	

	08.105.3
	Carol Shonfield commented that this had been the most encouraging Board meeting she had attended, and stated that she was proud to have St George’s as her local hospital.

Ms Shonfield then stated that the Social Club Committee had always maintained that closing the Club was the Board’s way of avoiding investigation into the debt owed to the Trust.  She stated that the Social Club had been told in June 2007 that the Trust urgently required the premises for Occupational Health by the end of that year, and a request for the Club premises to be available until the end of January was refused.  After ten months the premises previously occupied by the Social Club are still empty and she understood that Occupational Health have said the building is not suitable for their service.  She felt this vindicated what the Social Club had said about the Trust’s motives.

Naaz Coker responded that the Social Club had closed and that no further discussion would take place.  The Board had agreed that the Trust would support events to raise funds to help the Social Club pay its debts.
	

	
	
	

	08.106
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 27 January 2009 at 2.00 pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The minutes of the Board meeting on 11 November 2008, were approved by the Board on 27 January 2007 and signed by the Chair:
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